
 

By Chris Sanders, communications director 
 
An extra-large crowd approved an    
extra-large list of issue priorities at the 
Arise annual meeting Sept. 10 in   
Montgomery. A tie for the final slot on 
our 2017 issue agenda means Arise will 
work on eight issues, not seven, for the 
first time in more than 20 years. The vote 
capped off an energetic day at Aldersgate 
United Methodist Church, where we    
hosted a record crowd of more than 250.  
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New priorities: Minimum wage, public transit 

8 issues on Ariseôs 2017 agenda 

Report 
 

Yes, Iôll do my part! 

 

We canõt do it without you. 
Arise members like you drive our 
work forward. Please fill out the 
pink form in this mailing to let us 
know how youõll help in the next 
year. Then mail it back in the 
envelope provided (along with a 
donation, if youõre so inclined). 
Thank you for your support! 
 

By Stephen Stetson, 
policy analyst 
 

You have until   
Oct. 7 to make your 
voice heard on 
predatory lending. 

The Consumer Financial Protection 
Bureau (CFPB) has proposed new 
federal rules on payday, auto title 
and other high-cost consumer loans. 
These rules would be a good start, 
but theyõre still far too weak. Thatõs 
why we need you to offer a brief but 
thoughtful comment urging the 
CFPB to close the loopholes and 
strengthen consumer protection. 
 

Arise is teaming with allies to seek 
comments on the new federal rules. 
Go to stoppaydaypredators.org/
ARLA and tell the CFPB you want 
to see federal rules that donõt allow 
any exceptions to the proposed 
òability to repayó requirement. Ask 
your friends to comment, too. 
 

The industry is flooding the CFPB 
with comments designed to weaken 
the rules. Letõs remind the federal 
government that usury doesnõt help 
Alabama borrowers. 

When you get more than 250 Alabamians to turn out for an event that overlaps with an Alabama football 
game, you must be doing something right. We broke our annual meeting attendance record yet again this year, as 
Arise members poured into Aldersgate United Methodist Church in Montgomery on Sept. 10 to choose our 
2017 issue priorities. Thanks to everyone who spoke up for a better Alabama for all! (Photo by Laurel Akin) 

 

The staff corner 

Ariseôs 2017                  
issue priorities: 

 

¶ Tax reform 
¶ Adequate state budgets 
¶ Minimum wage 
¶ Payday and title lending reform 
¶ òBan the boxó policy 
¶ Public transportation 
¶ Death penalty reform 
¶ Housing Trust Fund revenue 



 

By Kimble Forrister, 
executive director 
 

Nancy Brennan made her mark 
on her adopted state. I met her 
when she volunteered at Bread for 
the World in the Washington, D.C., 
office in the summers of 1983 and 
1984. Back home in Alabama, she 
volunteered as Breadõs state        
coordinator. She taught sociology 
and anthropology at Talladega    
College while promoting Bread at 
Baptist Church of the Covenant in 
Birmingham. Later, she taught at 
Alabama State University. When I 
came to Alabama Arise in 1991, 
Nancy was the only person I knew 
in Montgomery. 
 
In the early days, we let people 
cast votes for more than one 
member group. Nancy came to 
Arise meetings to cast the votes of 
United Presbyterians of Wilcox 
County, Church Women United and 
Westminster Presbyterian Church. 
She was elected to the Arise board in 
1999, served as board president in 
2001 and 2002, and finally stepped 
off the board in 2011. 
 
Nancy was an idealist who    
prodded us to practical action. In 
the Peacemaking Class at church, 
Nancy would say, òItõs fine for us to 
read all these things and talk about 
them, but what are we going to do 
about it?ó She championed both 
local and international concerns, 
candid discussion of money, and 
alternatives like microcredit and fair 
trade. Earlier this month, as she saw 
her end approaching, Nancy asked 
that in lieu of flowers, that gifts be 
made to Bread for the World,     
Immanuel Presbyterian Church or 
Alabama Arise. We will miss her. 
 
Yours in peace and hope, 

 A few words  
 from Kimble 
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Arise members picked minimum 
wage and public transportation as 
new issues for 2017. Alabama is one 
of only five states with no state law on 
minimum wage, and the Legislature 
this year barred local governments 
from creating their own wage laws. 
Public transportation, a long-standing 
Arise priority in past years, faces a  
similar challenge.   
Alabama is one of just 
four states providing 
no state funding for 
public transit options. 
 

Six issues will return 
to Ariseõs agenda 
next year. Those  
include our permanent  
priorities of tax      
reform and adequate 
state budgets for    
education and human 
services. The other 
four existing issues are 
stronger consumer 
protections on payday 
and auto title loans; 
òban the boxó policies 
to remove the criminal 
history checkbox from 
job applications;    

reforms of Alabamaõs death penalty 
process; and dedicated state funding 
for the Housing Trust Fund. 

 
òWe believe in a more just and   
inclusive society for all Alabamians, 
and these proposals are a road map to 
get us there,ó Arise executive director 
Kimble Forrister said. òWeõre excited 
to renew our work for policy changes 
to help hard-working Alabamians 
build a better life for their children.ó 

Annual meeting 
[Continued from Page 1] 

 

Farewell to a longtime Arise friend 
Nancy Brennan, a former 
Arise board president and 
longtime social justice  
advocate in Alabama, died 
Sept. 15 at age 80. Nancy 
taught sociology and   
anthropology at Talladega 
College and Alabama 
State University. She also 
served as Bread for the 
Worldõs volunteer state 
coordinator in Alabama 
and was active in Church 
Women United. Nancy 
was a wonderful friend 
both to Arise and to our 
entire state, and we will 
miss her dearly. Read 
Kimbleõs column at left for 
more memories of Nancy. 

Cynthia Brown (right) is leaving the Arise board after six years of 
service, including the last three years as board treasurer. Arise board 
president Cindy Lowry and executive director Kimble Forrister    
honored Cynthia and her fellow departing board member Susan 
McAlister on Sept. 10. Thank you for all youõve done for us! 



Medicaid expansion part of long-term solution for Alabama 

With cuts stopped, whatôs next for Medicaid? 
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By Carol Gundlach, policy analyst, and   
Chris Sanders, communications director 
 
Alabama Medicaid is safe ð for now. 
State lawmakers wrapped up their    
special session Sept. 7 with a sigh of 
relief after approving a one-time       
solution to stop deep Medicaid cuts. 
The Legislature agreed to use BP oil 
spill settlement money to address 
Medicaidõs $85 million shortfall for 
2017 and to give the program      
another $105 million in 2018. 
 
HB 36, sponsored by Rep. Steve 
Clouse, R-Ozark, will reverse the    
30 percent Medicaid payment 
cuts to pediatricians and other    
primary care doctors that had begun 
in August. The bill will let Alabama 
move forward with Medicaid       
regional care organization (RCO) 
reforms to emphasize preventive 
care, save the state money and keep 
patients healthier. The measure also 
will prevent Medicaid from having to 
cut outpatient dialysis, prescription 
drugs and other services next year. 
The House on Sept. 7 voted 87-9 to    
approve the conference committeeõs 
version of the bill. Later that day, the 
Senate passed it 22-8. 
 
òWeõre relieved the Legislature 
pulled Alabama back from the 
brink of devastating Medicaid 
cuts that would have hurt more than 
1 million people ð mostly children, 
seniors, and people with disabilities,ó 
Arise executive director Kimble       
Forrister said. òAnd weõre pleased to see 
lawmakers take steps to help shore up 
Medicaid funding for the next two 
years. But vulnerable Alabamiansõ access 
to health care shouldnõt be left up to 
stopgaps or one-time money.ó 
 

BP bill a short-term answer  
to a long-term problem 

 

HB 36 is yet another temporary    
solution. Lawmakers uttered the phrase 

òkick the can down the roadó many 
times while debating the plan, and with 
good reason. The bill represents another 
missed opportunity for the Legislature 
to meet Medicaidõs need for permanent, 
stable revenue that can meet the needs 
of a growing population. 

Fortunately, the bill includes some 
modest relief for the General Fund 
(GF) budget. Lawmakers freed up 
$35.2 million a year on average through 
2026 for Medicaid and other services. 
That is the result of using most of the 
BP settlement funds to repay the      
Alabama Trust Fund (ATF) for money 
borrowed to prevent GF cuts in recent 
years. (The ATF receives royalties from 
oil and gas drilling off Alabamaõs 
shores.) The bill also gives the state 
longer to repay ATF money borrowed 
in 2013-15, extending that deadline 

from 2026 to 2033. Those moves 
should ease pressure on the GF budget 
over the next decade, but they are still 
nowhere close to an adequate solution 
to Alabamaõs recurring GF shortfalls. 
 
The GF supports vital services like 

health care, child care and public 
safety. The budget relies on a 
hodgepodge of revenue sources, 
most of which grow slowly even in 
good times. That leaves the GF with 
a structural deficit, meaning revenue 
growth is not strong enough to keep 
pace with ordinary cost growth. 
Those recurring shortfalls have dire 
implications for Medicaid, which 
provides crucial health coverage for 
more than one in five Alabamians 
and helps many rural hospitals and 
clinics remain open. 
 
òMedicaid is essential to the  
hospitals and clinics on which we 
all rely,ó Forrister said. òPutting 
our stateõs health care infrastructure 
at risk is no way to build a stronger 
Alabama. Neither is lurching from 
one crisis to another because of a 
repeated failure to solve the General 
Fundõs long-term shortfall.ó 
 

How a state lottery died 
and the BP bill lived 

 
Alabamaõs latest Medicaid    
funding crisis began in April with 
the enactment of a GF budget that 

left Medicaid $85 million short of the 
amount needed to maintain current  
services. That move prompted public 
outcry and spurred the #IamMedicaid 
social media campaign that Alabama 
Children First launched with Ariseõs 
support in April to help show the     
human faces of the Medicaid crisis.  
Responding to pressure, Gov. Robert 
Bentley called lawmakers into special 
session in August to consider ways to 
prevent devastating Medicaid cuts. 

[Turn to Page 4] 

The BP bill at a glance 
 

What does the bill mean for Medicaid? 
 

Crisis averted, but only for now. Alabama 
Medicaid will get $85 million in 2017 and 
$105 million in 2018. That money will 
prevent cuts next year and will reduce 
Medicaidõs anticipated funding shortfall 
for 2018. 
 

What else does the bill pay for? 
 

Debt and roads. Most of Alabamaõs BP oil 
spill settlement will be used to repay the 
Alabama Trust Fund for money the state 
borrowed to prevent General Fund (GF) 
cuts in past years. The bill also pays for 
road projects in Mobile and Baldwin 
counties, where the spill hit hardest. 
 

Will the bill end the cycle of shortfalls 
in Alabamaõs General Fund budget? 
 

Not even close. The bill frees up an average 
of $35.2 million a year through 2026 for 
GF services. That will help, but itõs not 
nearly enough to stop recurring shortfalls. 
To do that, Alabama needs to reap the 
economic benefits of Medicaid expansion 
and repair its broken state tax system. 



Alabama for all: Scenes from Ariseôs annual meeting 
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Bentleyõs proposed long-term answer 
was a state lottery with proceeds 
dedicated to Medicaid. (Arise takes  
no position on a lottery, but the plan 
would not have generated revenue in 
time to stop 2017 Medicaid cuts.) By the 
slimmest of margins, the Senate passed a 
proposed constitutional amendment to 
create a lottery. After a rollercoaster  
debate and reconsideration of an initial 
ònoó vote, the House sent the lottery 
back to the Senate to pass or refer to a 
conference committee. But the Senate 
killed the House bill amid a deadlock 
among pro-lottery, anti-lottery and     
pro-casino senators. 
 
With a lottery dead, the Legislatureõs 
only remaining option was to pass a 
BP bill to provide short-term Medicaid 

funding. The state will issue bonds, 
guaranteed by BP settlement proceeds, 
to help pay off state debts and create 
savings to fund Medicaid in 2017 and 
beyond. The House originally would 
have given Medicaid just $70 million in 
2017, but some senators insisted on 
longer-term support and full funding for 
2017. Eventually, lawmakers agreed to 
give Medicaid the $85 million needed to 
avoid cuts in 2017, as well as another 
$105 million in 2018 to reduce the    
programõs projected shortfall. The bill 
also will support $120 million of road 
projects in Mobile and Baldwin counties 
and repay $400 million to the ATF. 
 

Medicaid expansion would 
strengthen Alabama 

 

Alabama Medicaidõs imminent  
funding crisis is over, but much work 
remains to ensure a strong future for 

our stateõs health care system. The BP 
bill should help Medicaid in 2017 and 
2018. But when the Legislature returns 
in February, Medicaid funding for 2019 
and beyond still will be uncertain. 
 
Medicaid expansion would boost 
Alabamaõs economy and help the 
state meet those challenges. More 
than 300,000 Alabamians would benefit 
from new health coverage. Expansion 
also could create 31,000 jobs and      
produce savings that could cover most 
or all of the stateõs share of the cost. 
 
òExpanding Medicaid would be a 
victory for Alabamaõs economy, 
budgets and families,ó Forrister said. 
òClosing the coverage gap for working 
people and college students would keep 
folks healthier, create thousands of jobs, 
and save the state millions of dollars on 
mental health care and other services.ó 

Medicaidôs future 
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Minimum wage got the most votes 
at Ariseõs annual meeting, thanks 
to a strong presentation by Greater 
Birmingham Ministries and  
Amalgamated Transit Union 
Local 770 (left). Members of the 
Hispanic Interest Coalition of 
Alabama and Adelante Alabama 
Worker Center (above) were among 
the 69 groups voting that day. 
Birminghamõs Majadi Baruti 
(right) was glad to see the Housing 
Trust Fund still on Ariseõs agenda. 


